Churchill County Mosquito, Vector and Noxious Weed Abatement District

Board of Trustees

Churchill County, Nevada

310 North Broadway Street

Fallon, NV 89406

Meeting Date: March 10, 2016   

AGENDA       
1. Call to Order: The meeting was called to order at 5:30 p.m. by Chairman Christy Lattin.  

Present were the following:

Trustee Marion Jonte, Jr.

Trustee Christy Lattin

Trustee Jay Lingenfelter 

Trustee Mike Spencer

District Manager Nancy Upham

Assistant District Manager Quinn Nuffer

Legal Counsel, Ben Shawcroft

Board Secretary Judy Vannoy

Public present:  Faye Lang; Bob Lang; Sharon Harper; Fallon Merbs; James Cork; Alan Kalt
2. Pledge of Allegiance: All stood for the Pledge of Allegiance.

3. Public Comment:   None

4.
Review and Adoption of Agenda:  District Manager stated that the Agenda is “as is.”  Trustee Christy Lattin made a motion to adopt the Agenda, and Trustee Marion Jonte seconded the motion.  The Board voted on the motion to adopt the Agenda as is, and it passed unanimously.

5.  Discussion and Approval of Minutes:  Trustee Mike Spencer moved to approve the Minutes of the February 18, 2016 meeting, and Trustee Jay Lingenfelter seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.
6.  Certificate of Posting:  District Manager, Nancy Upham confirmed that the Notice of Public Meeting was posted in accordance with the new NRS statutes. The new regulations include the addresses as to where the Notice of Public Meeting is posted and the time of posting.

7.
Correspondence:  District Manager Nancy Upham reviewed the following correspondence with the Trustees.


1.  February 15, 2016 Proposed 2017 Tax Revenue Projections from the Department of Taxation.  

District Manager Nancy Upham explained that this correspondence is the FY 2016-17 final Revenue Projection packet for Property Taxes relative to Churchill County Tax Rate Calculations for FY 2016-17, (Part A).  This Revenue Projection packet was provided by Penny Hampton, Budget Analyst.


2. February 26, 2016 door locking system change for Board Meetings.

Nancy Upham explained the new “door locking system,” stating that if a board meeting finishes early, i.e., prior to 7:00 p.m., the doors need to be locked using the lock set code/password.  Once the code has been set, there is 60 seconds of allotted time to exit the building.  (If Board Trustees forget the password, either Management or the Board Secretary will be able to provide it.)  No one will be able to use the code/password for re-entry into the building once it has been entered on the key pad.  The key pad is located near the doors at each of the front entrances.

3.  February 23, 2016 Alternative Service Concepts – Notice of Claim Acceptance – James Cork
This item of business pertains to a dog bite received by staff technician James Cork while he was working along the river.  Workman’s Compensation provided a Notice of Claim Acceptance to the District regarding this matter.
8.  Appointments:  None.
9.  Old Business:  

1.  Discussion and possible action regarding the request for bid for a multi-year Accounting Contract arrangement with Lowell Black, CPA.
Trustee Jay Lingenfelter made a motion to accept Lowell Black’s, CPA bid of One Thousand Two Hundred Ninety Dollars ($1,290) for one year, and then put the contract out to bid in March 2017.  Trustee Mike Spencer seconded the motion, and it passed unanimously.

2.  Discussion and possible action regarding District Manager, Nancy Upham’s, Annual Evaluation.

Legal Counsel Ben Shawcroft presented the District Manager’s evaluation.  Nancy Upham, District Manager received an overall rating of “Good” by the Board of Trustees.  Ben noted some of the comments.  One of the comments suggested that it would be helpful if Nancy were to include safety issues in her Monthly Operating Report. Trustee Christy Lattin commented that Nancy does a very good job as District Manager.  Trustee Christy Lattin also made a general suggestion that it would be helpful if the Board of Trustees could have a two-month “lead-in” relative to the District Manager’s 2017 evaluation.  It was decided that District Manager Nancy Upham should receive a salary increase based upon her evaluation, and the Board requested that she bring information outlining the step raises to the next Board Meeting for salary placement.

3.  Discussion and possible action regarding bids for the work to be done on the new building at 7400 Reno Highway, if purchased, and the impact it had with negotiations in the counter-offer with the current owner.

Nancy Upham, District Manager, gave a report on the roofing bids from Cory Plaizer Construction and Silver State Roofing for the new building, and also reported the Heating and Air Conditioning bids.  She stated that the work for the roof needs to be done. Realtor Faye Lang presented information regarding the Heating and Air Conditioning units.  She also reported that the Repair Proposal to the seller was presented, and the seller agreed to pay $8,000 for roof repairs and legal fees ($7,630 for roof repairs and $100 for legal fees for a potential need of a quick claim deed to settle any water right issues or access issues.)   
4.  Discussion and possible action on the counter-offer for the 7400 Reno Highway property.

There was a lengthy discussion regarding the counter-offer made by the seller and building repair issues.  Nancy reminded the Board that when considering the purchase of the property, the District planned on the building costing the District $450, 000 - $500,000 after closing costs and some repairs.  The above-referenced repairs would fall in line with the estimated costs.


5.  Discussion and possible action regarding acceptance of the appraisal, final approval and the purchase of the proposed property at 7400 Reno Highway.

A lengthy discussion took place regarding the appraisal.  Trustee Jay Lingenfelter had an issue with the building appraisal coming in at the District’s exact offer to purchase.  Realtor Faye Lang commented that it is not uncommon for a commercial building appraisal to come in at the same amount as the buyer(s) are offering.  Trustee Marion Jonte commented that time is running out for coming to a decision on this building project.  He stated that he is pleased with the amenities that this property offers and feels that it is a good investment.  He encouraged the other Trustees to make a decision at this meeting tonight.

Churchill County Comptroller, Alan Kalt, said that it is common for an appraisal to come in at an offered price.  He stated that there are three methodologies used in appraisals:  cost; income; and sales (for both old and new properties.)  As far as seeking another appraisal, he stated that appraisals are expensive ($4,000 - $5,000) and the District had a reputable appraiser that provided the current appraisal.  He also said that it wouldn’t be wise to disqualify this property based on appraisal concerns.  
Further discussion followed, and it was decided that Faye Lang, realtor, call the seller and see if she can get a commitment from the seller to pay $8,000 for repairs only. Trustee Jay Lingenfelter made a motion that the Board take a ten minute recess that would allow time for Faye Lang to make a telephone call to the seller to confer on two separate matters.  Trustee Marion Jonte seconded the motion.  The meeting recessed at 6:10 p. m.  (See NOTE on page 4 regarding Old Business #5.)  Trustee Jay Lingenfelter excused himself and left the meeting at this time.
10.  New Business:  

At 6:25 p.m. Chairman Christy Lattin called the meeting back into session and addressed Item 10, New Business

1.  Discussion and possible action regarding
Aerial Bid.
Mr. Jerry Frey submitted an Aerial Pesticide Application Contract for the 2016 year in the amount of $640.00 per hour.  Anticipated duration of the Contract shall be from March 1 through October 30, 2016.  The District Manager, Nancy Upham stated that this is a more than reasonable bid.  Trustee Mike Spencer made a motion to accept Frey Spray’s Aerial Contract of $640.00 per hour, and Marion Jonte seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.  
11.
District Manager’s Report and Operations Review:  
District Manager Nancy Upham presented the Management Report for the month of February 2016.  Due to odd weather conditions in February, and continuing to date, field operations have been limited; however, the staff did have an opportunity to burn at Drumm Lane; South Harmon Road; and county sections of Wildes Road and South Crook Road.  Assistant Manager Quinn Nuffer has been putting up pre-emergence for mosquitoes and removing willow growth this month.

Management included copies of written reports presented by staff members, for the Board, relative to research that the technicians did involving articles from various professional journals. Trustee Marion Jonte thanked the staff for the research reports and commented that he found them very interesting and informative.  Management also worked through settlement issues regarding a Workers Compensation Claim, as well as some financing paperwork associated with the medium term obligation discussed at the February 2016 meeting.  

12.  Board Members’ Report:  None.
13. Updates from Staff or Board Members:  None
14.  Any Requests for Future Agenda items:  Pay scale, and building topics.

15.  Expenditures:  Trustee Mike Spencer read the monthly Expenditure Report for the Month of January 2016.




Total Expenditures


$18,899.44



Total Payroll



$30,304.05



Total Overall



$39,203.49
Trustee Marion Jonte made a motion to accept the February 2016 Expenditure Report as read, and Trustee Mike Spencer seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.

16.  Public Comment:  No public comments.  

NOTE:  Chairman Christy Lattin made a motion to “reset” the meeting at 6:57 p.m. to finalize Old Business, Agenda item #5.  Trustee Mike Spencer seconded the motion. Realtor Faye Lang reported that the seller of the property at 7400 Reno Highway has agreed to pay six thousand ($6,000) dollars for repairs on the building.  Trustee Marion Jonte made a motion to accept the $6,000 repair amount and Trustee Mike Spencer seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.  
Trustee Mike Spencer made a motion to accept the appraisal of $430,000 for the new property, and Trustee Marion Jonte seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.  Chairman Christy Lattin thanked Faye Lang for her help this evening in finalizing the sale and repair issues.

17.  Adjournment: Chairman Christy Lattin adjourned the meeting at 7:00 p. m.


________________________________________________


   

SIGNATURE:        Chairman or Vice Chairman


__________________________
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